GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER
Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2
January 19, 2012
Members Present:  Anthony Brazen, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Barbara Hansen, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, George 

Meldrum, Barbara Peterson, Susan Phillips, Dennis Rozumalski, Mary Wicks
Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Robert Coupe, Andrea Guest, 
Members Absent:  Steven Hagen, 
Associate Members Present:  Florence Alberque, Chris DiSanto, Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, William Rhines,
Associate Members Excused:  Cheryl Biddle, Connie Hughes
Associate Members Absent:  Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Kevin Huckshorn, Penny Chelucci, Steven Dettwyler, William Mason, John McKenna, Dara Schumaier, Melissa Smith, Greg Valentine, William Weaver, Carlyle Hooff, Matt Stehl, Charles Sawchenko, Jennifer Ferguson, Joseph Hughes, Gary Murphy

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Review and Approval of Minutes 


	Meeting was called to order.  Chairman Lafferty asked that each one introduce themselves and state where they were from.
Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the minutes be accepted with corrections.  Motion was made and seconded.  
	

	Chairman’s Update

Presentation

     Dr. Steven Dettwyler

         DSAMH
Presentation Con’t
Presentations Con’t

    Wesley Jones
    Melissa Smith, 

          DSAMH Deputy Director

   Joseph Hughes,  
          DSAMH Director Planning

Chairman’s Report


Membership Committee 


Employment Committee

             Children’s Committee


DPC Advisory Committee

Community Services


	Chairman Lafferty introduced Dr. Steven Dettwyler gave an in-depth overview of the Mental Health Treatment Program.  

Dr. Dettwyler summarized the effect of the grant that addresses co-occurring substance abuse and mental health disorders that DSAMH got about five years ago. The system is being transformed from one in which a client’s substance use and mental illness were treated sequentially to one in which substance abuse and mental illness are treated concurrently.  

Dr. Dettwyler spoke indicated that  40% of people in the substance abuse facilities are also diagnosed with mental health illnesses.  Substance abuse disorders are chronic conditions that in many cases require lifelong treatment. He gave short descriptions of the various treatment providers in Delaware: Kirkwood (statewide 5-7 day shelter and detox with warm hand-off to community programs); Gateway (residential treatment with 20 beds for women, 60 for men); Cornerstone (15 beds for severe co-occurring substance abuse/MH treatment); Gaudenzia (opiate addiction treatment for 18-26 year olds); Lighthouse in Ellendale (residential treatment for women with children)

TASC – Treatment Access Center – cooperative venture with the court system to provide case management and treatment for addictions and mental health issues that decreases recidivism and diverts people from prison.
Methadone Treatment programs – medication-assisted opiate addiction treatment that is efficient, effective and saves taxpayers money. 
Halfway houses (e.g., Limen Houses, Oxford Houses) offer sober living in single-gender community homes of 5-8 residents as long as they continue to stay in treatment. Oxford has gone from 10 to 36 houses in three years, now serving 244 people.

CCCPs, CMHCs, etc., all treat people with co-occurring disorders. Treatment providers are getting cross-trained. Mobil Crisis team responds to any MH crisis and forty percent have co-occurring disorders

Questions and comments followed.  During this period, methadone treatment was discussed in–depth.
Chairman Lafferty introduced Wesley Jones of Christiana Care who gave an update on the Wellness Centers in schools. Having parents sign consent (which restricts confidentiality) allows billing of private insurances/Medicaid.  EOB confidentially is currently being addressed. We have made incredible progress in the last 3 - 4 months.
Chairman Lafferty introduced Melissa Smith, Deputy Director, DSAMH and Joseph Hughes, DSAMH Director of Planning, who discussed the combining of the Mental Health Block Grant and the Substance Abuse Block Grants by SAMHSA for 2012.  Mr. Hughes explained that there will need to be an expansion of the Advisory Council in its function as block grant planning committee to include substance abuse and substance abuse disorders.  As directed by SAMSHA the Advisory council is responsible for the assisting in the preparation or development of the Block Grant. The recommendation is to combine these two planning subcommittees and create a new Behavioral Health Block Grant sub-Committee in their place.
Chairman Lafferty elaborated on how and the reason why this was initially recommended by Melissa Smith.  The government changed the format of the reports and it was difficult to get the data back to the GAC in order to have time for reporting. 

Chairman asked the Committee to agree to approve the merger and with the agreement that there would have quarterly reports to the GAC.  

Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the two Sub-committees be merged.  A motion was made and seconded.  Merger and naming of the new subcommittee was approved. 
Lisa Pertzoff did not renew her term so she is no longer a full member of GAC and she can come to the meeting whenever she likes as a participants.
There is no Employment Committee report this month; Jack Akester is away.

Carol Harmon updated the Committee on the 3-year prevention grant for Lifeline Suicide Prevention.  In December we had 18 trainees available.  They will be going primarily into the middle schools, 7 & 9th grades.  They will raise awareness of the availability of services and provide non-clinical training for students, parents, staff and faculty. A small discussion followed.

Greg Valentine state that the first meeting will be March 9, 2012.  Mr. Valentine spoke about the Drop Zone which is newly opened and is Consumer run.  Mr. Valentine talked about the purpose of the Drop Zone.  A discussion followed.   
Florence Alberque stated that the first meeting will be February 25, 2012.  We were hoping to get representation from all the aspects of the system; currently we have 50% consumer participants.  The first meeting will be a planning meeting; subsequent meetings will be on the third Tuesday of every month.

Chairman Lafferty asked Ms. Alberque to send him an invite to the first meeting.  


	

	Director’s Report


Director Kevin Huckshorn


	Director Huckshorn stated that this is an extremely busy time as a number of RFP’s (Request for Proposal) are in processes. A CRISP RFP has been released that’s mostly focused on getting people out of DPC and into community-based housing and services.  ACT/ICM pre-bid meeting was held and pre-bid questions are posted on the website.  The pre-bid meeting was also held for the Targeted Case Management RFP; next will be the CAPAC RFP (which is a downstate version of the CAPES program).  The requirements of the USDOJ settlement agreement are driving this process: the RFPs are creating the revised services that are more community based and less institutionally based.  CRISP RFP seeks a provider to provide all community-based services based on a capitated, case rate model ( $45,000/client/ year) which it is hoped will allow community-based care for about 75 people who have been cared for at DPC.  The provider will get a lump sum amount which will be the case rate times the number of clients.  They will help them to get whatever benefits and needs it takes for the client live as independently as possible in the community.  Director Huckshorn explained in detail how the provider would be at risk.  It is based on a model that was used in Baltimore.  The ACT /ICM which is the Assertive Community Treatment and Intensive Case Management RFP project is basically a return to fidelity the Dartmouth ACT model, as required by the settlement agreement (which requires 10 people serve 100 clients, max).   Director Huckshorn went on to give more in-depth explanation of services that will be provided through the RFPs.  A discussion followed.

Director Huckshorn stated that the Division gave a USDOJ update to Legislature in Dover yesterday.  DSAMH will be in partial compliance on all of the different goals because 12 months have to pass before substantial compliance can be declared.
Director Huckshorn also welcomed Susan Sargent,  the Project Manager for compliance activities associated with the DOJ settlement agreement.  She comes from Philadelphia and will be managing the whole scope of the USDOJ program.  

Also new is Leslie Brower, a Masters level clinician from Ohio.  She managed the Ohio Mental Health Transformation Grant (MHTG) , one of the biggest grants SAMSHA has ever released.  She is the Project Manager for Delaware’s MHTG.

Planning is underway for the Summer Institute; there will be a Peer track.

We are working on the JFC (Joint Finance Committee) presentation for this year.  We do mock JFC hearings prior to attending.  The majority will be the USDOJ information.

Director Huckshorn discussed the Evidenced Based program with Matt Stehl at NAMI.
Delaware Certification Board was briefly discussed.
Looking to hire the Director of CRC – Consumer Recovery Coalition.  Penny Chelucci, Director of Consumer Affair discussed the CRC and their goal to get a Director for CRC.

Carlyle Hooff is DSAMHs and MHA Housing planner.  She is looking at partnership opportunities to build up Delaware’s stock in integrated housing to help people move out into the community.
DSAMH is working with KIDS on a Memorandum Of Agreement on transitioning kids.  Children up to age 18 receive mental health treatment through the KIDS; once they turn 18 they are no longer eligible for treatment and there is often a breakdown as they make the move between the two systems. The hope is to start a seamless transition two years before the child ages out of the KIDS system. 
CET (Cognitive Enhancement Therapy)– evidenced based program practice that was developed out of Cleveland which is computer based, proven through outcomes to be very helpful in improving cognitive functioning in people with mostly schizophrenia also to also improve the social functioning with people with mental disorders and problem solving skills.  Currently seeking money to pilot this program at a few sites in Delaware (cost is approximately $60,000 per site and each site can handle 14 clients at a time). 

	

	Old Business/New Business

Public Comment

	None

None
	

	Meeting Adjourned


	Motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  
	Meeting was Adjourned at 11:20 a.m.


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every third Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, March 15, 2012 at 9 a.m.
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